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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed October 22, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove he sustained a

compensable injury to his shoulder and back.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was not

entitled to additional compensation in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-505(a)(1)(Repl. 2002).  After reviewing the
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entire record de novo, the Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s opinion.    

I.  HISTORY

Denis Alfredo Vasquez, age 33, testified that he became

employed with Tyson in Fort Smith, Arkansas in December

2005.  The claimant testified that he worked for the

respondent-employer in Sanitation.  The parties stipulated

that the claimant “sustained compensable injuries to his

right hand and forearm” on July 13, 2007.  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  At the time of the accident on July 13, 2007,
you were working on a large machine, a large
auger, is that correct?

A.  Yes....

Q.  You were using your gloves to scrub the
machine?

A.  Yes. 

Q.  Okay.  What happened?

A.  So it turned and it had splinters and it
caught my glove.  

Q.  Are you referring to the auger or the worm?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Then what happened next?

A.  Got my hand and I was pulling it.  I was
pulling it, because it was getting my whole hand. 
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And I was pulling it hard and I couldn’t get it
off....

Q.  How far did your arm go on the machine?

A.  All my hand....All the way to my shoulder.  It
was turning my hand and I was pulling it....I was
trying to pull my hand out of it.  I was
trying....I was pulling hard....I couldn’t get my
hand out of there until they removed the engine or
the motor from that worm....

The respondent’s attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  Your hand went into the machine, this worm,
but your elbow did not go in, is that correct?

A.  Yes, it was all the way in.

Q.  Your elbow went in?

A.  Just my hand.  

Q.  Just your hand.  Okay.  Now, as I understand
it, you screamed and people came and stopped the
machine and took it apart and got your hand out,
right?

A.  Yes.  

According to the record, the claimant received

emergency medical treatment at Sparks Regional Medical

Center on July 13, 2007 for a “De-gloving injury R hand” and

fractures to the right radius and ulna.  The claimant was

transported to UAMS Medical Center on July 13, 2007.  An

Inpatient History at that time indicated, “Pt got his R hand

stuck in a chicken feed auger.  The auger caught his hand &
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pulled him into the machine as noted by the superficial lac

on R neck.”  Dr. Christina K. Hardesty noted on July 13,

2007, “Mr. Vasquez is a 27-year-old Hispanic male who was

using a piece of equipment that works on chickens at the

Tyson chicken plant and did sustain an injury involving

distal fractures of the radius and ulna as well as a

mangling of the hand.”  Dr. Johannes Gruenwald performed

surgery on July 13, 2007: “1.  T&D right hand and forearm. 

2.  Reduction of right ring finger, small finger, CMC

dislocation with percutaneous skeletal fixation.  3. 

Reduction of right small finger MP joint dislocation with

percutaneous skeletal fixation.  4.  Exploration with

tagging of median nerve and extension to ring finger plus

flexor to index finger and long finger.”  The post-operative

diagnosis was “Mangled right hand with traumatic amputation

of right long finger, open fracture dislocation of right

ring and small fingers at the CMC joints.  Open dislocation

with MP joint disruption of the right small finger.  Soft

tissue de-gloving dorsal aspect of hand with skin defect

(major).  Avulsion of FDS2RF and FDP and FDS2IF.  Avulsion

of median nerve with segmental defect.  Avulsion of the

extensor to RF.”   
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The parties stipulated that the respondent paid

temporary total disability benefits beginning July 14, 2007. 

The claimant was discharged from University Hospital on July

23, 2007 with the diagnosis, “Mangled right hand and distal

both-bone forearm fracture on the right.”  A physical

therapist reported on August 23, 2007, “The patient is a 27-

year-old male presenting to the department with orders from

Dr. Yuen for passive range of motion of the wrist, hand and

forearm.  The patient recently underwent open reduction and

internal fixation (ORIF) to the right radius and ulna as

well as flexor repair to the index finger according to the

patient’s referral....The patient is seen for gentle passive

range of motion exercises to the wrist, forearm and hand as

well as active assist elbow range of

motion....FREQUENCY/DURATION: Three times per week time 12

weeks.”  

Dr. James E. Kelly, III began treating the claimant on

September 26, 2007:

As you are aware he is 27-year-old Tyson employee
who got his right hand caught in an auger back in
July 2007.  Unfortunately this was a mutilating
injury, he had a two-bone forearm fracture, he had
metacarpal injuries and extensive injuries in
the soft tissue of the hand....This gentleman is
going to require extensive reconstruction....it
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will be multiple staged procedures to get this
gentleman’s hand back to improve its function.

Susan Randolph, R.N., testified that she became the

claimant’s case manager and attended the claimant’s

appointments with Dr. Kelly.  The respondent’s attorney

examined Ms. Randolph:

Q.  At any time in your presence, did Mr. Vasquez
complain about any problems with his back?

A.  No, ma’am.

Q.  At any time in your presence, did he complain
about any problems with his shoulder?

A.  No, ma’am.

Q.  And was there an interpreter?

A.  His wife was our translator.    

Dr. Kelly performed surgery on January 8, 2008: “1. 

FDS/FDP D2 tenolysis.  2.  Right FPL tenolysis.  3. 

Capsulotomy, wrist joint.  4.  Neurolysis, median nerve,

forearm and wrist.  5.  Extensor tenolysis, D2 EDC.  6. 

Reconstruction, right D2 EDC with tendon graft.  7. 

Capsulotomy, MCP joint.  8.  Tendon transfer, ECU to

capitate.  9.  Excision of scar with Z-plasties to forearm.” 

The post-operative diagnosis was “Mangled right upper

extremity.”  Dr. Kelly performed an “Arthrodesis, right

wrist” on May 6, 2008.  The post-operative diagnosis was
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“Post status right mangled arm deformity.”  Dr. Kelly

performed surgery on November 4, 2008: “1.  Removal of

hardware, right wrist.  2.  Tenolysis, right EDC, D2.  3. 

Tenolysis, EIP.  4.  Tenolysis, EPL.”  The post-operative

diagnosis was “Post status crush injury, right forearm and

hand.”

Susan Randolph, the claimant’s case manager, reported

on December 23, 2008, “All telephone numbers (3) for Mr.

Vasquez have been disconnected....Work Status & Anticipated

MMI Date: terminated did not return when job offered.”  Dr.

Kelly corresponded with Susan Randolph on January 26, 2009:

“You are requesting some estimates as to how much longer

this gentleman will be to MMI.  I think we are looking at

approximately 12 months.  The reason why I am saying this is

it could be shorter but it depends on whether or not we are

going to delve into doing anything with his 5th finger...” 

Dr. Kelly performed surgery on February 4, 2009: “1. 

Neurolysis, median nerve, forearm.  2.  Median nerve

neurolysis, wrist.  3.  Tenolysis, FDS and FDP, D2.  3. 

Tenolysis, FDS and FDP, D2.  4.  Tenolysis, FPL.”  The post-

operative diagnosis was “Post status right mangling arm

injury.”  
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Susan Randolph reported on February 23, 2009, “Work

Status & Anticipated MMI Date:  No longer employed by Tyson. 

Off work at present due to surgery.  MMI poss. 3 months.” 

The physical therapist noted on March 24, 2009, “Status had

been previously discussed with Dr. Kelly and okayed to

discharge the patient to a home exercise program as he was

evaluated last week by Dr. Kelly.  The patient has reached a

level of function that he is able to pinch with his index to

his thumb and has significantly diminished pain behaviors

after the neurolysis.  He is also now playing soccer and

does not hide his hand....His minimal complaints are

independent with his exercises and have accomplished the

treatment goals from this post-surgical episode and are

being discharged to a home exercise program to continue

independently on his own....the patient has made excellent

progress since his last session and as stated above is

discharged.”  

Dr. Kelly performed surgery on May 14, 2009: “1.  Right

FCR tendon transfer to EDC D2.  2.  FDS D4 tendon transfer

to thumb for opponensplasty.”  The post-operative diagnosis

was “Post status mangled right arm deformity.”
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The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on September 15, 2009:

The client was pleasant and cooperative during FCE
testing.

The client gave maximum effort on all test items.  
The client appeared to have a good return to work

attitude.
The client appeared eager to establish functional

capabilities.

Recommendations as a result of the Functional Capacity

Evaluation included, “Shoulder ROM, rotator cuff

strengthening, upper extremity endurance and conditioning,

aerobic exercise such as aerobic walking and/or bicycling

with the use of upper extremities if possible.”  The

claimant was assigned lifting restrictions, including “5

pounds bilaterally and right.”  It was also noted, “The

right hand is severely limited in terms of function.”    

A physical therapist reported on September 17, 2009,

“The patient is a 29-year-old male who suffered severe

mutilating injury to his right upper extremity on July 13,

2007, having subsequent reconstructive surgery over the last

few years.  He has now reached maximum medical improvement

and has had a functional capacity evaluation by Jennifer

Cauthen, PT....FUNCTIONAL LIMITATIONS: The patient is unable

to use his right upper extremity in full ADLs for work
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activities due to loss of most of his hand and a fused

wrist.  Refer to FCE for capabilities and

limitations....Essentially, he has amputation of the long,

ring, and the floating small finger with no proximal

base....After completion of impairment and results

determination by Dr. Kelly, the patient is discharged from

therapy from this therapist’s care.”  

Dr. Kelly reported on September 30, 2009:

Mr. Vasquez underwent MMI rating September 17,
2009, for his mutilating hand injury to the right
upper extremity.  He was evaluated based on 4th

Edition AMA Guidelines.  Based on these
guidelines, his right thumb had a 35% deficit
related to abnormal motion, 50% deficit related to
sensory deficits.  When these are combined in the
tables, this equates to a 68% deficit to the
digit, or a 27% deficit to the hand.  The index
finger, again had 72% deficit due to abnormal
motion,50% deficit due to sensory deficits
equating to an 86% deficit to the index, which
equates to a 17% deficit to the hand.  He had 100%
loss of the middle finger from amputation, which
equates to a 20% deficit to the hand, 100% loss to
the ring finger, which equates to a 10% deficit of
the hand.  When you combine this impairment, it
brings his total hand impairment to 84% to the
upper extremity.  I feel that this 84% deficit of
the hand is an accurate assessment of the level
and degree of his injury and is made part of his
permanent record.  I will be seeing him back on a
p.r.n. basis.

      
The parties stipulated that the healing period ended on

September 30, 2009, and that the respondent paid temporary
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total disability benefits “through the end of the healing

period of September 30, 2009.”  The parties stipulated that

the respondent accepted liability “for permanent partial

disability for 68% to the thumb, 86% to the index finger,

and 100% for the middle finger, ring finger, and fifth

finger.”  

On or about December 20, 2010, Dr. Kelly answered a

questionnaire prepared by Susan Randolph on December 10,

2010.  Dr. Kelly opined that further medical treatment was

expected for the July 13, 2007 compensable injury, i.e., “R

shoulder/back.”  Dr. Kelly noted on December 23, 2010, “The

patient presents to the office today with problems with his

right upper extremity.  He is having a lot of shoulder pain. 

He really needs to be assessed.  I think he has a rotator

cuff injury likely related to the initial injury as he had a

torquing tearing type of injury and I am sure that he

avulsed and had an injury to the shoulder at the time....he

is having pain in the back and shoulder.  I think this is

all related to his initial injury.  I will see him back

therefore on a p.r.n. basis.”  

Dr. Kelly corresponded with Susan Randolph on January

14, 2011:
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I am addressing this letter pertaining to your
request for information on Mr. Vasquez.  As far as
his shoulder I know Mr. Vasquez mentioned to me
this in the past, but quite frankly, only treating
his wrist and hand, I did not even make note of
this as I assume that this treatment was being
sponsored by the case management or being treated
somewhere else.  I know he had mentioned to me
and I documented it in December, but quite frankly
I know he had talked to me about having some
shoulder pain in the past because I know it was
limiting some of his therapy.  I did not have that
actually documented in any notes.  The reason
of course is that I was not treating his shoulder
to begin with, so no notes were made of his
shoulder issues.  

Again as far as his back pain issues and things I
have not documented any of this either.  The fact
that his hand was injured and he had such a
crushing type of injury I am not surprised that he
would have a shoulder injury, as many times
when they try and wrench their arm out of the
machinery they will actually tear their rotator
cuff or do some sort of other injury to the
shoulder.  I have seen this in other clients who I
have treated who have these type of massive
mangling type of injuries and they do have
shoulder injuries related to the injury itself.  I
do not think it would be unexplainable.  Certainly
it would be reasonable that he would have this
type of problem.

  
Dr. Tanya Rutherford Owen provided a Vocational

Evaluation on May 6, 2011:

Mr. Vasquez, a 30-year-old Latino male, was
referred by Susan Randolph, nurse case manager at
Tyson, for the purpose of a vocational evaluation. 
A vocational interview was conducted with Mr.
Vasquez and his wife on April 26, 2011 in
Fayetteville, Arkansas.  The vocational evaluation
consisted of a personal interview, a review of
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labor market data, a review of available medical
records, and a transferable skills analysis and
vocational assessment.  

Mr. Vasquez sustained an injury to his right hand
on July 13, 2007 in the course of his employment
as an industrial cleaner at Tyson.  His hand
became stuck in a chicken processing machine while
he was cleaning the machine....

Mrs. Vasquez reports that Mr. Vasquez is no longer
an employee of Tyson, as he has been replaced by
another worker....

As Mr. Vasquez is unable to return to his previous
occupation, he is eligible for vocational
rehabilitation services....Based upon observation
and discussion with Mr. Vasquez, I found him to be
motivated to return to work.  He reports that he
has considered opening his own store, but he does
not have the money to do this.

SUMMARY
Mr. Vasquez’s previous positions have consisted of
medium level production work.  Return to work in
that capacity is not possible with his assigned
physical restrictions.  Mr. Vasquez has no
transferable skills acquired from his previous
work.  He is also non-English speaking and cannot
read or write in English.

In order for Mr. Vasquez to return to competitive
employment with his disability, he will require
extensive rehabilitation efforts.  I have
recommended English as a second language training,
as well as basic computer classes outlined
above....

Counsel for the respondent informed the claimant’s

attorney on May 12, 2011, “Enclosed please find a copy of

the Vocational Evaluation Report prepared by Tanya Owen. 
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Please be advised that my client, Tyson, is agreeable to

providing the program recommended by Ms. Owen.”  

The parties deposed Dr. Kelly on July 13, 2011.  Dr.

Kelly agreed that he began treating the claimant on

September 26, 2007, and Dr. Kelly was queried regarding all

of his subsequent office visits through August 12, 2009. 

The respondent’s attorney questioned Dr. Kelly:

Q.  Was there any visit that Mr. Vasquez had with
you from your first visit on September 26 of ‘07,
through this August 12 of ‘09 visit, where he
complained of his shoulder or his back to you?

A.  Yes.  That was sort of an ongoing -

Q.  Which one?

A.  Both.  And that was an ongoing complaint.  And
I at the time had notified his case manager as
well as - most times the case manager was there,
so that wasn’t anything new.  

Q.  Okay.  Let me ask you.  Did he complain to you
on the first visit of September 26 of ‘07, of his
shoulder and his back?

A.  I don’t remember.

Q.  Okay.

A.  I just know that he had had some complaints of
shoulder pain.  And, you know, but my focus at
that point was not the shoulder.  It was the arm.  

Q.  Did you document shoulder pain at any time
between September 26, 2007 and August 12, 2009?
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A.  The only notes I have on here are documented
January 14, 2011, because there was some questions
of Susan Randolph and I addressed it in a letter.

Q.  My question is, is there anything between
September 26 of ‘07 and August 12 of ‘09, that
even mentions his shoulder or his back?

A.  Probably not, because, as I said, I was
focused on his arm....when a guy comes in with a
mangled arm that’s been through an auger and his
arm jerked half off, it’s kind of intuitive he’s
going to have pain all through the arm.  It
wouldn’t be surprising at all that I wasn’t
focused on the shoulder at that point, because I
had a guy with a mangled hand and upper extremity. 
The fact that you guys now all of a sudden are
trying to balk and not understand that a guy had a
shoulder injury when his arm was pulled through an
auger, it absolutely boggles my mind....

Q.  Did Mr. Vasquez ever complain to you about a
cervical problem?

A.  Cervical problem?

Q.  Neck.

A.  He just complained about upper extremity
problems.  You know, a person has to understand
that lot of times shoulder pain can be referred
out of the neck, can be referred out of the trunk. 
So, again, once it starts getting into these
areas, that’s when I push them over to one of the
neurosurgeons or one of the orthopods to evaluate
the shoulder.  

Q.  I understand that.  But, specifically, was
there ever a complaint to you about his neck from
Mr. Vasquez?

A.  He just complained about upper extremity
pain....  
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A pre-hearing order was filed on August 25, 2011.  The

claimant contended, among other things, that “(a)  The

claimant remains in his healing period and did not reach

maximum medical improvement as found on September 17, 2009

or in the alternative, has re-entered his healing period. 

(b) The claimant continues to have problems with his mangled

right upper extremity, which Dr. James Kelly believes is a

‘rotator cuff injury likely related to the initial injury

[7/13/07] as he had a torqueing, tearing type of injury ...

that he avulsed and had an injury to the shoulder at the

time’ for which the claimant needs a medical

evaluation/assessment for his right shoulder and back....(c)

The respondent failed to offer the claimant an opportunity

to return to work or re-employment assistance even though

the claimant was entitled to receive compensation benefits

for permanent disability.  (d) In addition, the claimant is

entitled to reasonable expenses of travel, maintenance and

other necessary costs of a program of vocational

rehabilitation.  (e) Entitlement to temporary total

disability benefits from and after the last temporary total

disability payment and/or the claimant’s re-entry into his

healing period.”  
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The respondent contended, among other things, that it

“provided all reasonable and necessary medical treatment for

the right hand....Although the claimant had numerous

physician and therapy appointments from the date of injury

forward, there is no complaint of pain or any problem or

even any mention of his shoulder until the Functional

Capacity Evaluation on September 15, 2009 which recommends a

home program for shoulder range of motion and rotator cuff

strengthening.  There is no mention of his back in any

medical record until Dr. Kelly’s December 13, 2010 report

attached to the claimant’s pre-hearing questionnaire

response.  There was only one mention in the medical records

related to the neck and that is on the date of injury which

mentioned a superficial lac on his right neck.  The claimant

has never complained of his neck to his treating

physicians....The respondent denies that the claimant

sustained an injury to his right shoulder, neck, and back in

the July 13, 2007 accident and denies he is entitled to

benefits including medical treatment and temporary total

disability for any shoulder, neck, or back condition.... The

respondent did not have employment available to the claimant

after his injury and paid the claimant temporary total



VASQUEZ - F707106 18

disability benefits during his healing period.  The

respondent placed the claimant on medical leave of absence

and in accordance with its policy, terminated his employment

after one year on medical leave of absence.  At no time did

the claimant request to return to work at Tyson.  The

claimant has received either a temporary total disability

check or a permanent partial disability check every two

weeks from July 13, 2007 to the current time and continuing. 

The claimant testified under oath that he is aware of only

one job at Tyson that he could perform and that job is and

has been filled.  He did not contact any other Tyson

location regarding employment.  The respondent denies that

the claimant is entitled to §11-9-505(a) benefits....”

The parties initially agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Whether the claimant also sustained
compensable injuries to his right shoulder/
cervical neck/back.  
2.  The claimant’s entitlement to medical services
for his right shoulder/cervical neck/back.
3.  TTD on 9/17/09 or re-entry.
4.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(a) damages or
entitlement.
5.  The claimant’s entitlement to vocational
rehabilitation or job assistance.

  
Hearings were held on March 20, 2012 and July 24, 2012. 

The parties’ colloquy at the first hearing appeared to
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indicate that the claimant contended he was entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits beginning

September 30, 2009 or December 13, 2010.  Counsel for the

claimant indicated that the claimant did not contend he had

sustained a compensable injury to his neck or cervical

spine.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on October

22, 2012.  The administrative law judge found, “4.  The

issue of vocational rehabilitation and job assistance is

moot, as the claimant has attended classes and the

respondent has agreed to comply with the recommendations of

the vocational evaluation.”  Neither party appeals that

finding.  

The administrative law judge otherwise found that the

claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable injury to

his shoulder or back.  The administrative law judge also

found that the claimant was not entitled to additional

compensation in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

505(a)(1)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant appeals those findings

to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability



VASQUEZ - F707106 20

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. 11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “1.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his shoulder and back on July 13,
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2007.  There are no objective medical findings to support an

injury to his shoulder and back.”  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

compensable injuries to his right hand and forearm on July

13, 2007.  The claimant testified that his right hand became

caught in an auger, or “worm,” on that date.  Although the

claimant at first testified that his right arm was pulled

into the machinery “all the way to my shoulder,” the

claimant admitted on cross-examination that “Just my hand”

was caught.  There is no medical evidence before the

Commission demonstrating that the claimant sustained

injuries to his right shoulder or back on July 13, 2007. 

The initial medical report at Sparks Regional Medical Center

indicated that the claimant had suffered a “de-gloving”

injury to the right hand, along with fractures to the radius 

and ulna in the claimant’s right arm.  The reports at UAMS

Medical Center beginning July 13, 2007 did not describe an

injury to the claimant’s right shoulder or back.  The

history at UAMS on July 13, 2007 of “a superficial

laceration on R neck” is not probative evidence

demonstrating that the claimant sustained an injury to his
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right shoulder or back.  Instead, Dr. Hardesty reported on

July 13, 2007 that the claimant had sustained injuries

involving “distal fractures of the radius and ulna as well

as mangling of the hand.”  Dr. Gruenwald performed surgery

on the claimant’s right hand and forearm on July 13, 2007.  

The claimant was discharged from UAMS on July 23, 2007,

with the diagnosis, “Mangled right hand and distal both-bone

forearm fracture on the right.”  The evidence before the

Commission does not demonstrate that the claimant also

sustained a compensable injury to his right shoulder or back

on July 13, 2007.  Dr. Kelly began treating the claimant on

September 26, 2007 and reported an injury to the claimant’s

right hand and forearm.  Dr. Kelly did not report that the

claimant also injured his right shoulder or back.  The Full

Commission recognizes Dr. Kelly’s deposition testimony in

2011 wherein Dr. Kelly asserted that the claimant also

reported right shoulder and back pain in September 2007. 

The authority of the Commission to resolve conflicting

evidence also extends to medical testimony; the Commission

is entitled to review the basis for a doctor’s opinion in

deciding the weight and credibility of the opinion and
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medical evidence.  Swift-Eckrich, Inc. v. Brock, 63 Ark.

App. 118, 975 S.W.2d 857 (1998).  

In the present matter, Dr. Kelly’s testimony in 2011

that the claimant was reporting pain in his right shoulder

and back in 2007 is not supported by the other medical

evidence of record or by Dr. Kelly’s own contemporaneous

reports.  The Full Commission attaches more significant

weight to Susan Randolph’s testimony that the claimant never

complained of problems involving his right shoulder or back. 

Ms. Randolph’s testimony is corroborated by the medical

evidence of record.  Dr. Kelly performed operations to the

claimant’s injured right upper extremity on January 8, 2008,

May 6, 2008, November 4, 2008, February 4, 2009, and May 14,

2009.  Dr. Kelly did not report on any of these dates that

the claimant had injured his right shoulder or back.  Dr.

Kelly reported on September 30, 2009 that the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement and opined that the

claimant had suffered a “total hand impairment of 84% to the

upper extremity.  I feel that this 84% deficit of the hand

is an accurate assessment of the level and degree of his

injury and is made part of his permanent record [emphasis

supplied].”  Dr. Kelly did not opine on September 30, 2009
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that the claimant had sustained any degree of injury to his

right shoulder or back.         

Nevertheless, on December 30, 2010, Dr. Kelly stated

for the first time that the claimant had injured his right

shoulder and back.  Dr. Kelly opined that the claimant had

sustained a “torquing tearing” injury to his right shoulder,

and that the claimant’s reports of shoulder and back pain

were “all related to his initial injury” on July 13, 2007. 

The Commission has the authority to accept or reject a

medical opinion and the authority to determine its probative

value.  Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84

S.W.3d 878 (2002).  Based on the evidence before us in the

present matter, the Full Commission is unable to assign any

probative weight to Dr. Kelly’s opinion in 2010 and

following that the claimant sustained an injury to his right

shoulder and back on July 13, 2007.  Nor is there any

evidence of record supporting Dr. Kelly’s conclusion that

the claimant’s arm was “jerked half off” on July 13, 2007.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his right shoulder or back.  The

claimant did not prove that he sustained an accidental
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injury causing internal or external physical harm to his

right shoulder or back.  The claimant did not prove that he

sustained an injury to his right shoulder or back which

arose out of and in the course of employment, required

medical services, or resulted in disability.  The claimant

did not prove that he sustained an injury to his right

shoulder or back as the result of a specific incident

identifiable by time and place of occurrence on July 13,

2007.  Nor did the claimant establish a compensable injury

to his right shoulder or back by medical evidence supported

by objective findings.  The “superficial laceration” on the

claimant’s right neck reported on July 13, 2007 is not

objective medical evidence establishing a compensable injury

to the claimant’s right shoulder or back.  There is no

portion of the September 15, 2009 Functional Capacity

Evaluation which can be construed as objective medical

evidence establishing a compensable injury to the claimant’s

right shoulder or back on July 13, 2007.  The administrative

law judge’s opinion is affirmed.    

B.  Additional Compensation

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(Repl. 2002) provides:

(a)(1) Any employer who without reasonable cause
refuses to return an employee who is injured in
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the course of employment to work, where suitable
employment is available within the employee’s
physical and mental limitations, upon order of
the Workers’ Compensation Commission, and in
addition to other benefits, shall be liable to pay
to the employee the difference between benefits
received and the average weekly wages lost during
the period of the refusal, for a period not 
exceeding one (1) year.  

Before Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(a)(Repl. 2002) applies

several requirements must be met.  The employee must prove

by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury; that suitable employment which is within

his physical and mental limitations is available with the

employer; that the employer has refused to return him to

work; and, that the employer’s refusal to return him to work

is without reasonable cause.  See Torrey v. City of Fort

Smith, 55 Ark. App. 226, 934 S.W.2d 537 (1996).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant is not entitled to benefits under

A.C.A. §11-9-505(a)(1) as the respondent did not have one

handed work for the claimant that fit within the claimant’s

physical restrictions.”  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he was entitled to additional compensation in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(a)(1)(Repl. 2002).  
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The claimant testified that he became employed as a

Sanitation worker for the respondent in Fort Smith, Arkansas

in December 2005.  The claimant submitted into evidence a

job description for a Sanitation worker.  The job

description stated, “This position uses high pressure hoses,

scrub pads, and chemicals to clean plant.  Required to

assemble and disassemble equipment using various hand

tools....Must be able to lift 70 lbs.  Must be able to lift

and maneuver hand tools to sanitize, disassemble, and

reassemble production equipment.”  The parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained compensable injuries to his

right hand and forearm on July 13, 2007, and that the

respondent paid temporary total disability benefits

beginning July 14, 2007.  

The respondent’s Human Resource Manager, Glenda

Swearengin, testified that the claimant was placed on a

medical leave of absence following the compensable injury. 

The claimant testified that he spoke with Glenda Swearingen

approximately one year after the July 13, 2007 compensable

injury.  The claimant testified regarding a conversation

with Ms. Swearengen, “I just wanted to know if I was going

to be able to go back to carry on working....She said no
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because they could wait for me only for a year.”  Ms.

Swearengin testified, “The conversation took place

approximately two weeks prior to his leave expiration.  It

would have been one year after he went on a medical leave of

absence....He expressed to me that he was afraid I was going

to make him go back to work.  And I assured him no one was

going to force him to go back to work.”  The Commission

notes from the record that the claimant remained within his

healing period at this time, approximately July 2008, and

that the respondent was paying temporary total disability

benefits.  A loss of wage-earning capacity is conclusively

presumed for an employee who has sustained a scheduled

injury.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The fact that the claimant was not

returned to work while receiving temporary total disability

benefits for his scheduled injury or did not want to return

to work during that time is not relevant in determining

whether or not the claimant proved he was entitled to

benefits in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

505(a)(1)(Repl. 2002).    

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation in September 2009.  Although the claimant fully



VASQUEZ - F707106 29

cooperated with the Functional Capacity Evaluation, the

claimant was assigned a 5-pound lifting restriction and it

was noted, “The right hand is severely limited in terms of

function.”  A physical therapist noted in September 2009,

“The patient is unable to use his right upper extremity in

full ADL’s for work activities due to loss of most of his

hand and a fused wrist.”  On September 30, 2009, Dr. Kelly

assigned the claimant a permanent anatomical impairment

including “total hand impairment to 84% to the upper

extremity.”  Tanya Rutherford Owen reported on May 6, 2011

that the claimant was “no longer an employee of Tyson, as he

has been replaced by another worker.”  

In keeping with the requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-505(a)(1)(Repl. 2002), the employee proved that he

sustained a compensable injury.  Nevertheless, the evidence

before the Commission demonstrates that, because of his

permanent lifting restrictions and functional limitations,

the claimant was physically unable to perform his job as a

Sanitation employee.  Glenda Swearengen testified that

suitable employment within the claimant’s physical

limitations was not available at Tyson’s Fort Smith

facility.  The claimant testified that light work was
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available at the respondent-employer’s Van Buren facility,

but the claimant did not submit any evidence of record

demonstrating that such employment was available, or that he

had applied for such employment.  Ms. Swearengen testified

that she had no personal knowledge regarding whether an

appropriate position was available for the claimant outside

of Fort Smith.  Ms. Swearengen also testified that the

claimant had not attempted to return to work at Tyson in

Fort Smith, Arkansas.  Based on the record before us, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that suitable employment

within his physical restrictions was available with the

employer.  The claimant therefore did not prove he was

entitled to additional compensation in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-505(a)(1)(Repl. 2002).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his shoulder or back.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he was entitled to

additional compensation in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.
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§11-9-505(a)(1)(Repl. 2002).  We therefore affirm the

administrative law judge’s opinion, and this claim is denied

and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion.

          The majority found the elements of causation and

objective findings lacking.  The record in this case is two

inches thick, but the facts in support of a finding that the

claimant is entitled to evaluation and treatment of his

shoulder and back, because his shoulder and back problems

are causally connected to the July 13, 2007 incident, are

easily summed: the man’s arm was drawn into a large auger

and twisted and mangled as he struggled unsuccessfully to

pull himself out of the machine.  Of course his shoulder and
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back were compromised, as the twisting machine broke both

bones in his forearm and tore his hand apart.

          There is no credibility issue here.  It is an

accepted fact that the claimant’s hand was drawn into the

auger, twisted and mangled.  

          The damage to his hand and arm and the scratch on

his neck noted on the date of the injury are sufficient

objective findings to support the existence of an injury to

the shoulder and back, when considered in conjunction with

the testimony of Dr. Kelly, who stated that it amazed him

that the existence of a shoulder or back injury in this case

could be questioned.  In Dr. Kelly’s December 13, 2010,

progress note, he observed that the claimant had a lot of

shoulder pain.  He felt that assessment was necessary.  “I

think he has a rotator cuff injury likely related to the

initial injury as he had a torquing, tearing type of injury

and I am sure that he avulsed and had an injury to the

shoulder at that time.” 

          The claimant underwent a functional capacity

evaluation on September 15, 2009.  The evaluator saw “the

need for the following general recommendations: Home

Programs Needed: Shoulder ROM, rotator cuff strengthening,
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upper extremity endurance and conditioning, aerobic exercise

such as aerobic walking and/or bicycling with the use of

upper extremities if possible.”  The claimant reliably

demonstrated the ability to work in the sedentary work

level.

          On December 20, 2010, Dr. Kelly stated that

treatment for the claimant’s shoulder and back was necessary

and related to the July 12, 2007 injury.

          Dr. Kelly wrote a letter to Susan Randolph, the

nurse case manager, on January 14, 2011:

As far as his shoulder I know Mr.
Vasquez mentioned this to me in the
past, but quite frankly, only treating
his wrist and hand, I did not even make
note of this as I assume that this
treatment was being sponsored by the
case management or being treated
somewhere else.  I know he had mentioned
it to me and I documented it in
December, but quite frankly I know he
had talked to me about having some
shoulder pain in the past because I know
it was limiting some of his therapy. I
did not have that actually documented in
any notes.  The reason of course is that
I was not treating his shoulder to begin
with, so no notes were made of his
shoulder issues.

Again as far as his back pain issues and
things I have not documented any of this
either.  The fact that his hand was
injured and he had such a crushing type
of injury I am not surprised that he
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would have a shoulder injury, as many
times when they try and wrench their arm
out of the  machinery they will actually
tear the rotator cuff or do some sort of
other injury to the shoulder.  I have
seen this in other clients who I have
treated who have these type of massive
mangling type of injuries and they do
have shoulder injuries related to the
injury itself.  I do not think it would
be unexplainable.  Certainly it would be
reasonable that he would have this type
problem.

          Dr. Kelly also testified that the fact that the

claimant’s initial complaints did not include the shoulder

or back were due to the significance of the damage his right

hand and to the fact that his right arm was then immobilized

for an extended period.  The discomfort would have been

masked initially by worse discomfort and then would have

been increased as mobility and use returned. 

          Thus, there is medical evidence - the opinion of

Dr. Kelly, the complaints of the claimant, and the

recommendations of the functional capacity evaluator -

supported by objective findings  - the damage to the

claimant’s hand and forearm and to the skin of his neck, all

of which were outside the control and influence of the

claimant.  This clearly satisfies the medical evidence and

objective findings element. 
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          Dr. Kelly’s letter, medical records and deposition

testimony make clear that the evaluation of his shoulder and

back is reasonable and necessary medical treatment of the

compensable injury.  The claimant has proven his entitlement

to further medical treatment.

          The claimant also sought benefits under Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-505(a).  Before this section applies, several

conditions must be met.  The employee must prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury; that suitable employment which is within

his physical and mental limitations is available with the

employer; that the employer has refused to return him to

work; and, that the employer's refusal to return him to work

is without reasonable cause. See, Torrey v. City of Fort

Smith, 55 Ark. App. 226, 934 S.W.2d 237 (1996).  At a

minimum, Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-505(a) requires that when an

employee who has suffered a compensable injury attempts to

re-enter the work force the employer must attempt to

facilitate the re-entry into the work force by offering

additional training to the employee, if needed, and

reclassification of positions, if necessary. Torrey, supra.
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          The record reveals a few facts about available

positions.  First, the respondent did not have any one-

handed duty at its Fort Smith plant, except for the handing

out of equipment which was performed by “leads” which the

claimant was not.  There were positions at its Van Buren

plant which could be performed by the claimant, none were

available to the claimant. Furthermore, the Van Buren plant

was separate from the Fort Smith plant.  These are pretty

flimsy excuses for not attempting to return the claimant to

work, especially in light of the vocational rehabilitation

report’s note that the claimant was motivated to return to

work.  Tyson is a large employer in Arkansas with a variety

of operations throughout the state.  The suggestion that

there is nothing that the claimant could do at one of

Tyson’s facilities in reasonably proximity to Fort Smith,

with or without the reclassification of a position, is

simply unbelievable.  The claimant credibly testified that

when he sought work from his employer, he was told no.  The

respondent presented testimony that the claimant had

indicated that he did not want to work, but this is refuted

not only by the claimant’s testimony to the contrary, but

also by the vocation rehabilitation report indicating his
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motivation to return to work and the fact that the claimant

has attended English-as-a-second-language classes on his

own.  The respondent’s contentions indicate that the

claimant failed to apply for a position at any other

location.  This does not absolve the respondent of using its

resources to find a spot for the claimant.  The Act does not

contemplate that a claimant apply at each location and for

each position an employer has, in order to satisfy Section

11-9-505.

          I find that the claimant is entitled to additional

medical benefits for his compensable shoulder and back

problems, as well as “505" benefits for the respondent’s

failure to attempt to return the claimant to work.

          For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully 

dissent from the majority opinion.

______________________________
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


